#### **RESOLUTION 2021-02.3**

# A RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE UKIAH VALLEY SANITATION DISTRICT MAKING FINDINGS AND DETERMINATIONS UNDER AB 361 FOR CONTINUED VIRTUAL MEETINGS

**WHEREAS**, the Board of Directors of the Ukiah Valley Sanitation District (the "Board") is committed to preserving and nurturing public access to and participation in meetings of the Board; and

**WHEREAS,** the Ralph M. Brown Act (Gov. Code § 54950 *et seq.*) generally requires local agencies meeting via teleconference, including through other virtual or electronic means, to provide public access at each location in which members of the legislative body are teleconferencing; and

WHEREAS, the Legislature recently enacted Assembly Bill 361, Chapter 165, Statutes of 2021 ("AB 361"), which amended Government Code section 54953 to allow local agencies to meet fully virtually during a proclaimed state of emergency if state or local officials have imposed or recommended measures to promote social distancing; and

WHEREAS, the Governor issued a proclamation declaring a state of emergency on March 4, 2020 due to the COVID-19 pandemic, pursuant to section 8625 of the California Emergency Services Act, and this proclaimed state of emergency currently remains in effect; and

WHEREAS, starting in March 2020, in response to the spread of COVID-19 in the State of California, the Governor issued a number of executive orders aimed at containing the COVID-19 virus; and

**WHEREAS**, among other things, these orders waived certain requirements of the Brown Act to allow legislative bodies to meet virtually; and

**WHEREAS**, pursuant to the Governor's executive orders, the Board has been holding virtual meetings during the pandemic in the interest of protecting the health and safety of the public, staff, and Board members; and

**WHEREAS**, the Governor's Executive Order N-29-20 related to the suspension of certain provisions of the Brown Act expired on September 30, 2021; and

WHEREAS, AB 361, effective as of October 1, 2021 allows legislative bodies to meet virtually provided there is a state of emergency, and either (1) state or local officials have imposed or recommended measures to promote social distancing; or (2)

the legislative body determines by majority vote that meeting in person would present imminent risks to the health and safety of attendees; and

**WHEREAS**, the Board has considered the circumstances of the state of emergency; and

**WHEREAS**, state or local officials continue to recommend measures to promote social distancing; and

**WHEREAS**, on September 29, 2021, the Mendocino County Health Officer issued a Health Recommendation urging public bodies in Mendocino County to continue meeting remotely through online meetings to lower the risk of COVID-19 transmission; and

**WHEREAS**, the continuation of virtual meetings will allow for full participation by members of the public until the present state of emergency has ended; and

**WHEREAS**, the Board desires to continue to hold virtual meetings pursuant to AB 361 and Government Code section 54953(e).

**NOW THEREFORE**, the Board of Directors of the Ukiah Valley Sanitation District, County of Mendocino, State of California does hereby resolve as follows:

- 1. The above recitals are true and correct.
- 2. Consistent with the provisions of Government Code Section 54953(e), the Board finds and determines that (1) a state of emergency related to COVID-19 is currently in effect; and (2) state and local officials have recommended measures to promote social distancing in connection with COVID-19. Based on such facts, findings and determinations, the Board authorizes staff to conduct remote teleconference meetings of the Board under the provisions of Government Code Section 54953(e).
- 3. This Resolution shall take effect immediately.

**PASSED AND ADOPTED** by the Board of Directors of the Ukiah Valley Sanitation District, County of Mendocino, State of California, this 8th day of December, 2021 by the following vote:

AYES: Wipf, Bawcom, McNerlin, Horsley, Dick

NOES: O ABSENT: O ABSTAIN: O

Ernie Wipf, Board Chair

ATTEST:

Chelsea Teague Board Secretary

APPROVED AS TO FORM:

Jøanna Gin

General Counsel



## Public Health Department of Mendocino County

Healthy People, Healthy Communities



#### Andy Coren, MD, County Health Officer

### Recommendation Regarding Continued Remote Public Meetings of Governmental Bodies

September 29, 2021

In light of the continued state of emergency related to COVID-19, as the County Health Officer, I recommend that public bodies continue to meet remotely to the extent possible.

This recommendation is made due to the continued threat of COVID-19 to this community with the ongoing surge in cases and deaths experienced since the Labor Day holiday, the current county vaccination rate, and a concern for continued risk during the upcoming holidays. Additionally, I make this recommendation based on the unique characteristics of public governmental meetings (such as the increased mixing associated with bringing people together from across the community, the need to enable those who are immunocompromised or unvaccinated to be able to safely continue to fully participate in such governmental meetings, and the challenges with fully ascertaining and ensuring compliance with vaccination and other safety recommendations at such meetings), and the continued increased safety protection that physical/social distancing provides as one means by which to reduce the risk of COVID-19 transmission.

Therefore, I strongly recommend teleconferencing through online meetings as this type of meeting presents the lowest risk of transmission of SARS-CoV-2, and allows for the participation of the community, local agency staff, presenters, and local agency governing bodies in a safe environment, with no risk of contagion.

I will continue to evaluate this recommendation on an ongoing basis, paying particular attention to the pandemic stage of our community. I will communicate when there is no longer such a recommendation with respect to meetings for public bodies.

Dr. Howard A. Coren, M.D.,

Mendocino County Health Officer

Dated: September 29, 2021